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CURRITUCK COUNTY 

NORTH CAROLINA 

Minutes- Regular Meeting of the Planning Board 

 
May 13, 2025, 6:00 p.m. 
 
Present: K. Bryan Bass Chairman 
 Garry Owens Vice Chairman 
 Michael Corbell Board Member 
 Steve Hedrick Board Member 
 Brian P. Innes Board Member 
 Juanita Krause Board Member 
   
Absent: Thomas Hurley Board Member 
   
Staff Present: Bill Newns Planning & Inspections 

Director 
 Jennie Turner Assistant Planning Director 
_____________________________________________________________________ 

 

1. Call to Order - 6:00 PM 

The Currituck County Planning Board held a Regular Meeting at 6:00 PM in the 
Board Meeting Room of the Historic Courthouse, 153 Courthouse Road, 
Currituck, North Carolina.  Chairman Bass called the meeting to order. 

1. Pledge of Allegiance and Moment of Silence 

Chairman Bass led the Pledge of Allegiance and asked for a moment of 
silence. 

2. Ask for Disqualifications 

There were no conflicts of interest or disqualification noted. 

3. Announce Quorum Being Met 

Chairman Bass announced the quorum was met with six board members 
present. 
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4. Approval of Agenda 

Vice Chairman Owens motioned to approve the agenda as presented.  Mr. 
Hedrick seconded the motion, and the motion was approved with a 6-0 
vote. 

MOVER:  Garry Owens 
SECONDER:  Steve Hedrick 

AYES (6): K. Bryan Bass, Garry Owens, Michael Corbell, Steve Hedrick, 
Brian P. Innes, and Juanita Krause 

ABSENT (1): Thomas Hurley 

RESULT: Approved (6 to 0) 
 

5. Approval of Minutes for April 8, 2025 

Mr. Corbell motioned to approve the minutes for April 8, 2025, as 
presented.  Vice Chairman Owens seconded the motion, and the motion 
was unanimously approved with a 6-0 vote. 

MOVER:  Michael Corbell 
SECONDER:  Garry Owens 

AYES (6): K. Bryan Bass, Garry Owens, Michael Corbell, Steve Hedrick, 
Brian P. Innes, and Juanita Krause 

ABSENT (1): Thomas Hurley 

RESULT: Approved (6 to 0) 
 

2. Old Business 

There was no old business discussed. 

3. New Business 

1. PB 25-07 Currituck County Text Amendment 

Assistant Planning Director Jennie Turner presented the staff report, 
noting that the Board of Commissioners had directed staff to initiate a text 
amendment to the Unified Development Ordinance. Following their 
feedback received during the February 26th work session, staff clarified 
that sidewalks are to be required on both sides of new streets, and that 
developments adjacent to planned sidewalks must provide an easement in 
lieu of constructing sidewalks. 

Ms. Turner reviewed the proposed changes to Section 5.6.10, Sidewalks 
and Pedestrian Circulation, which include the requirement for sidewalks 
along new streets and a 15-foot-wide easement adjacent to the right-of-
way for future public sidewalk installation. She explained that the Planning 



 

 3 

Director would have the discretion to reduce the required easement width 
in cases where such a requirement would create significant hardship. She 
also outlined the exceptions, noting the Director's authority to waive 
requirements where environmental constraints, topography, or existing 
conditions render compliance impractical and no reasonable alternative 
design exists. 

Ms. Turner presented maps illustrating the proposed side paths, trails, and 
sidewalks for the Northern and Southern Mainland areas of Currituck 
County as outlined in the adopted Connect Currituck plan. She clarified 
that the locations identified in the plan would be subject to the new 
provisions of the text amendment. 

Chairman Bass asked for clarification on what constitutes a "major 
subdivision." Ms. Turner explained that a major subdivision is any 
subdivision that is not categorized as minor, family, or no-review—typically 
those involving the construction of roads to NCDOT standards and 
consisting of more than five or six lots. She added that the proposed 
amendment includes an existing exemption for subdivisions with five or 
fewer lots, which are not required to install sidewalks. 

In response to Chairman Bass’s question about ten-acre lots, Ms. Turner 
noted that such subdivisions fall under the “no-review” category and are 
exempt from the sidewalk requirements. 

Mr. Corbell asked whether sidewalks would be located on the street side 
of drainage ditches, rather than the property-owner side. Mr. Newns 
responded that NCDOT generally prefers sidewalks to be set farther from 
the road for safety purposes. 

Ms. Krause requested clarification on the timing of sidewalk installation for 
developments along designated corridors. Ms. Turner explained that 
previously, sidewalks were required to be installed prior to the issuance of 
a Certificate of Occupancy (CO). Under the new amendment, only the 
recording of the required easement is necessary prior to CO, with the 
actual sidewalk construction to follow later. 

The board discussed safety and the required sidewalk widths. Ms. Turner 
noted that sidewalks must be at least five feet wide, with a ten-foot width 
required along major corridors. 

Ms. Krause also raised concerns about the financial burden of sidewalk 
construction potentially shifting to taxpayers, since developers would no 
longer be responsible for installation. Ms. Turner responded that NCDOT 
has plans to make future highway improvements, including the installation 
of pedestrian pathways. Ms. Krause expressed support for sidewalks as 
part of a healthy, connected community but remained concerned about the 
public cost of their construction. 
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Ms. Turner concluded by presenting the applicable review standards, 
goals, and policies for the proposed text amendment, delivered the 
Consistency Statement, and recommended approval based on staff’s 
findings. 

In response to a question from Ms. Krause about whether easements are 
required on both sides of the street even if development exists on only one 
side, Ms. Turner explained that exceptions apply. For instance, a trail 
could serve as an equivalent pedestrian circulation route if it is at least 
eight feet wide and constructed with a hard surface to meet ADA 
standards. 

Mr. Hedrick asked whether existing developments would be required to 
provide easements. Ms. Turner confirmed that the requirement applies 
only to new development or redevelopment. Mr. Hedrick expressed 
concern that this could result in disjointed or "spotty" sidewalk networks. 
Ms. Turner noted that in many cases—particularly along major corridors—
sidewalks can be accommodated within existing easements. 

Mr. Hedrick motioned to approve PB 25-07 Currituck County Text 
Amendment because the request is in conformance with the General 
Purpose and Intent of the Unified Development Ordinance and is 
consistent with the goals, objectives, and policies of the Imagine Currituck 
2040 Vision Plan, including Land Use Policy 2.1. 

Mr. Corbell seconded the motion, and the motion was approved 
unanimously 6-0. 

MOVER:  Steve Hedrick 
SECONDER:  Michael Corbell 

AYES (6): K. Bryan Bass, Garry Owens, Michael Corbell, Steve Hedrick, 
Brian P. Innes, and Juanita Krause 

ABSENT (1): Thomas Hurley 

RESULT: Approved (6 to 0) 
 

2. Discussion of Future Text Amendments 

Summary of Upcoming Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) Text 
Amendments Presented by Ms. Turner: 

1.  Minor and Family Subdivisions: 

 Residential Zoning (SFM - Single Family Mainland): 

o Currently requires County water for minor subdivisions. 

o Board of Commissioners directed staff to explore allowing minor 
subdivisions without County water. 



 

 5 

o Family subdivisions are already exempt from this water 
requirement. 

 Agricultural Zoning: 

o Current rule requires 3-acre minimum lot size for minor 
subdivisions without County water. 

o Proposed change would allow 40,000 sq. ft. lots (less than 1 
acre) without County water. 

2.  Legislative Compliance Amendments: 

 Manufactured Homes: 

o Ordinance must be updated to comply with state law: cannot 
exclude homes based on age. 

o Requires revisions to definitions related to manufactured 
homes. 

 Parking Standards: 

o State law mandates maximum space size of 9’ x 20’. 

o Ordinance will be amended to reflect this. 

 Bona Fide Farms: 

o Updated definition needed based on recent changes in state 
law. 

 Lot Coverage Definitions: 

o Changes in what counts as "built-upon area" require updates to 
lot coverage definitions. 

o Already being interpreted in practice but needs formal inclusion 
in ordinance. 

Next Steps: 

 Draft language is in progress. 

 Proposed amendments expected to be presented within the next 
few months at future Planning Board meetings. 

4. Announcements 

There were no announcements. 

5. Adjournment 

Mr. Corbell motioned to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Hedrick seconded the motion, 
and the meeting adjourned at approximately 6:35 PM. 
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MOVER:  Michael Corbell 
SECONDER:  Steve Hedrick 

AYES (6): K. Bryan Bass, Garry Owens, Michael Corbell, Steve Hedrick, Brian P. 
Innes, and Juanita Krause 

ABSENT (1): Thomas Hurley 

RESULT: Approved (6 to 0) 
 


